Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation

Maryland State Board of Cosmetologist

Meeting Minutes-December 5, 2016
A meeting of the State Board of Cosmetologist was held on Monday, December 5, 2016, on the 3rd floor conference room at the Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation Building located at 500 North Calvert Street, Baltimore, Maryland 21202

The following Board Members were present:

Ms. Piccola Winkey, Industry Member

Mr. Bob Zupko, Industry Member
Ms. Maxine Sisserman, Industry Member
Ms. Valerie Mascaro, Industry Member

The following were present:

Ms. Victoria L.  Wilkins, Commissioner

Mr. Eric London, Assistant Attorney General
Ms. Shirley Leach, Executive Director

Ms. Erica R. Lewis, Deputy Executive Director

Ms. Nicole J. Thompson, Licensing & Investigation Supervisor
Ms. Rachel Allen, Industry Member (recused from board meeting)

The following were absent:

None

Meeting Called to Order

A quorum was announced and the meeting was called to order at 10:10 a.m. by Ms. Valerie Mascaro.
A motion was made for Ms. Maxine Sisserman to serve as acting Chair by Ms.  Mascaro and seconded by Mr. Bob Zupko and unanimously approved by the Board. 
The agenda was approved by Ms. Piccola Winkey and seconded by Ms. Mascaro and unanimously approved by the Board.
The minutes for November 7, 2016 Board meeting were reviewed by the Board.  It was noted that there were minor edits for spacing and word choices.  After the minor edits were noted and corrected, a motion was made to approve the minutes by Ms. Winkey and seconded by Ms. Mascaro and the minutes were unanimously approved.
New Business:
1. Conclusion of term- Lisa Lane-Treadwell

Ms. Shirley Leach, Executive Director, advised the Board that Ms. Lane-Treadwell had finished her term with the Board. The Board thanked Ms. Lane-Treadwell for her service.
2. Apprenticeship supervision guidelines
A question was posed to the Board by Ms. Mascaro as to whether a Senior Cosmetologist can apprentice more than one person.

Mr. London, Board Counsel, advised that COMAR 09.22.01.07(C) states a senior cosmetologist can only supervise one apprentice.  Ms. Sisserman, Industry Member, commented that historically there had been wide abuse of the Apprenticeship program.  For example, sponsors did not send in their hours for the apprentice, or hours may have been recorded fraudulently.  Due to the various issues with the program, the Board met to discuss how to make the program better.  After the review by the Board, it was established that the ratio would be only one Senior Cosmetologist to one Apprentice. The Senior Cosmetologist and the Apprentice were to attend an orientation to know their responsibilities. This change in the program has been in effect for approximately 3 years. 

3.  Inspection Report: 

Ms. Nicole Thompson, Licensing & Investigation Supervisor, presented to the Board the Inspection Report sheets that are currently being used by  Board inspectors when conducting shop inspections. The forms were reviewed by the Board to remove/add language and new categories to the sheet. The new language and categories were updated so that the inspection sheets reflected the current findings and violations during shop inspections.  The Board reviewed the information and approved the changes.
1. Old Business: 
1. Apprenticeship  automation update
Ms. Shirley Leach, Executive Director, presented to the Board the new automation system for the Apprenticeship program. The program will allow the sponsor to enter the hours for the apprentice online and it will generate an email to the apprentice noting the current hours entered and accumulated for a maximum of a 90 day period. The program will be an alternative to the paper apprenticeship hour forms, but it will not replace the paper forms. The paper forms can still be used to report the apprentice hours to the Board.  The system is ready to launch, but Ms. Leach requested any questions, comments or concerns regarding the new system. Once all comments from the Board are received, Ms. Leach will inform the Board when the program will go live for public use.

2. Hairstylist license regulations examination content regulation approval

The Hairstylist license will not have an apprenticeship program. 

3. Blow-dry license regulations examination content, fee and regulation approval

The Blow dry license will require 350 hours in order to be licensed.  A licensed Blow dryer will not cut or use chemicals in the hair.  The description of the license provides that the blow dry licensee can arrange, cleanse, curl, dress, blow dry, singe or similar procedure to beautify the hair. 
4. Blow-dry license curriculum

The Board will have a subcommittee that will review the curriculum for the Blow Dry license.  Once the curriculum is established it will be submitted to the Maryland Department of Higher Education for approval.

2.               Public Comment

Megan Glaub, a law student at American University, stated that she was just observing the Board today, but would be submitting a request to allow the Cosmetology exam to be given in Chinese.  
Adjournment:  
There being no further business to discuss or the present to the Board, a motion was made by Mr.  Zupko and seconded by Ms. Sisserman to adjourn the meeting. The meeting was adjourned at 11:56 p.m.
